LIBYA

Aerial bombings, car bombs, grenades, and other explosives damaged and destroyed hundreds of schools and universities in Libya. Armed groups used kidnapping to generate income, their victims including teachers, professors, and students at the primary, secondary, and tertiary levels.

Context

The General National Congress (GNC), established with a temporary mandate in August 2012 after the ouster of Colonel Muammar Gaddafi in 2011, refused to step down when the mandate expired in February 2014. After a conflict erupted in eastern Libya in 2014, two rival governments emerged, one in Tripoli and one in the eastern cities of al-Bayda and Tobruk. Thus, by 2017 three different governments competed for legitimacy and control. The UN-backed Government of National Accord (GNA) headed by the Presidential Council, created after the signing of the UN-brokered Libyan Political Agreement in 2015, and the Government of National Salvation (GNS), which drew authority from the GNC, were both based in Tripoli until clashes resulted in the GNS being exiled to operate mostly out of Turkey. The other rival interim government operated from Tobruk and al-Bayda, supported by the Libyan National Army (LNA) under the command of Khalifa Hiftar. The House of Representatives, Libya's Tobruk-based parliament, also supported the LNA and the interim government.¹³⁰⁴

Forces aligned with the different governments and armed militias fought for control over various parts of the country. ¹³⁰⁵ Between 2015 and 2017, the UN spearheaded multiple attempts to reach a political agreement between the major factions to end hostilities, including most recently an attempt by France's President Emmanuel Macron to get Hiftar and GNA Prime Minster Serraj to agree to a deal that would end the hostilities on July 25, 2017. ¹³⁰⁶ However, the situation in Libya remained volatile at the time of writing. ¹³⁰⁷

'IS' gained a foothold in Sirte in 2014, but its remnants retreated to areas south of Sirte after a joint Libyan militia alliance, backed by US air strikes, retook the city in February 2017. Before January 2017, when 'IS' lost control over territory it had held in the eastern cities of Derna and Benghazi and Sirte, the group instituted gender-segregated classes in some areas, closed educational facilities that they alleged contradicted Islam, enforced dress codes, and restricted the movement of women and girls. 1309

The conflict displaced hundreds of thousands of people, as the parties to the conflict indiscriminately shelled civilian areas and destroyed civilian property. According to the Ministry of Education in Tripoli and Benghazi, 558 schools had been affected by the crisis as of November 2016, impeding education for 279,000 students. ¹³¹⁰ Access to education was severely interrupted in 2014 and 2015, and the 2016-2017 school year started one month late, due to teachers protesting their low salaries. ¹³¹¹ Abduction of civilians was a prominent feature of the conflicts in Libya, which reportedly negatively affected school attendance. ¹³¹²

Collection and verification of data on education was a significant problem in Libya throughout the reporting period, due to the rival governments, including rival education ministries, and insecurity.¹³¹³ These challenges resulted in very limited documentation of attacks on education. The following profile therefore has significant information gaps, which made it difficult to compare trends either between the current reporting period and that covered in *Education under Attack 2014*, or over the course of the 2013-2017 reporting period.

Attacks on schools

Targeted and indiscriminate attacks reportedly damaged and destroyed several hundred schools across Libya during the current reporting period. According to OHCHR, conflict-related violence damaged more than 40 percent of Libya's schools between 2011 and 2015. ¹³¹⁴ Reported rates of attacks on schools were lower during the current reporting period than in the previous one. Nearly 2,000 schools were reported destroyed or damaged between 2011 and mid-2013, while the Ministries of Education in Tripoli and Benghazi reported in November 2016 that 30 schools were destroyed and 477 damaged. ¹³¹⁵ It was not clear when these schools were attacked.

In 2013, the US Department of State reported that many schools across Libya remained abandoned, due to a lack of materials, damage to buildings, or security concerns. There also were anecdotal reports of individual attacks on schools. These included the following:

- The UN reported two attacks on schools in 2013, both involving the detonation of explosives inside schools in Benghazi by unknown perpetrators. 1318
- Local media reported that on May 10, 2013, a bomb exploded in front of a police station in Benghazi, shattering the windows of the school opposite. There were no injuries in the blast. 1319
- Later that year, media sources reported an attack on a girls' school in Derna, eastern Libya, where unidentified assailants detonated an explosive device on November 22, 2013. 1320

The UN documented the closure of many schools across the country in 2014, particularly in eastern Libya, because of insecurity. There were sporadic examples of unidentified attackers perpetrating several targeted attacks, including the following:

- The *BBC* reported that on February 5, 2014, unknown perpetrators threw a grenade over a wall into the playground of a private school in Benghazi, injuring 12 children. 1322
- According to news reports, on April 7, 2014, an explosive device hidden in a bag detonated near a girls' school
 in Benghazi. 1923
- · In a similar attack on May 31, 2014, a car bomb exploded near a school in Benghazi, also according to media sources. 1324
- · News reports noted that on October 26, 2014, a rocket struck a school in Benghazi. 1325

Information from the UN and Save the Children indicated that Benghazi was significantly affected by attacks on schools in 2015. According to the UN, 40 schools in Benghazi were damaged or destroyed, including by indiscriminate shelling, along with an unknown number of other schools across the country. Save the Children reported in June 2015 that 75 percent of school-age children in Benghazi had no access to education, and that 440 schools there could not operate because they were damaged or destroyed by shelling. Human Rights Watch reported one air strike that destroyed a school in Ganfouda, a district of Benghazi, at the beginning of 2015. Classes were moved to a nearby mosque, until it too was destroyed.

Media reports also documented occasional attacks on schools inside and outside of Benghazi in 2015. These included the following:

- On January 28, 2015, unknown perpetrators allegedly threw a grenade, which did not explode, at a school in Tripoli. 1329
- On August 5, 2015, an 'IS' member detonated a suicide bomb next to a school in Derna's Bab Tobruq area, killing himself but not harming others. 1330
- An explosive planted at a school detonated in Baninah in Benghazi on September 9, 2015, reportedly killing four children and injuring two more. 1331 It was not clear whether this incident was included in the total reported by the UN.

In 2016, UNICEF reported that 64 schools in the cities of Sirte, Bani Walid, and Tarhuna were partially damaged or transformed into IDP shelters, according to education authorities. This represented 17 percent of all schools in the three cities. There were also media reports of at least three incidents affecting schools in 2016, which included the following:

- On January 7, 2016, an explosion at a school in Derna city, Derna district, damaged the school. 1333
- The Barqa Province of 'IS' claimed responsibility for firing rockets at al-Nahda School in Derna city on January 23, 2016. 1334
- On November 21, 2016, a car bomb exploded outside a hospital in Benghazi, reportedly harming children who were leaving a nearby primary school. The number of casualties and injuries reported varied. According to some

reports, three children were killed. Others reported that eight children were injured, along with 22 other civilians. 1335

In 2017, local media sources reported one attack on a school. On July 10, 2017, a suicide bomb exploded at the Sulaimani Martyrs elementary and middle school in the al-Sabri area of Bengazi. Security forces had pursued the attacker, who was killed, from another area. 1336

Attacks on school students, teachers, and other education personnel

There were sporadic cases of students and educators being individually targeted for attacks throughout the reporting period. These types of incidents, which included shootings, harassment, and abduction, were not reported in *Education under Attack 2014*.

Kidnapping increasingly affected the landscape in Libya during the second half of the reporting period, when armed groups engaged in kidnapping for the purpose of extortion. These abductions harmed civilians, including students and educators, and parents' fears that their children could be abducted reportedly led them to keep them home from school. For example, OHCHR reported that parents in areas of Derna and Benghazi—then controlled by the later dissolved Ansar al-Sharia militant groups—stated in 2015 that they were afraid of sending their daughters to school because of the chance they would be abducted. OHCHR received reports that girls had been attacked and harassed on their way to school in Tripoli but did not indicate the frequency or precise nature of those threats. 1338

Attacks that individually targeted students and educators included the following:

- On February 20, 2014, gunmen allegedly shot and killed the caretaker of a school in Derna that was to be used as a polling station during the election of a panel to draft a new constitution, according to news sources. 1339
- OHCHR found that, in April 2014, gunmen in a car shot and killed a school headmaster while he was driving in central Benghazi. The headmaster was a well-known advocate for the non-politicization of education and for the need to keep schools operating under all circumstances. 1340
- · International news media reported that on May 19, 2014, the armed group Jaish al-Islam abducted and held hostage the principal of an international school in Benghazi, releasing him almost five months later.¹³⁴¹
- On December 3, 2015, armed men reportedly kidnapped a girl and her two brothers while they were on their way to school with their mother, according to a media report. The article attributed the attack to an armed militia. 1342
- OHCHR reported that at the end of 2015 an 11-year-old boy was abducted while on his way to school. His kidnappers demanded a ransom, and the boy was found dead on February 24, 2016, after 68 days, bearing marks of torture. 1343
- Armed men reportedly kidnapped another boy from a bus in front of his school in Zliten, Murqub district, at the end of January 2017, according to a media sources. 1344 It was not clear why the boy was kidnapped.
- Gunmen allegedly opened fire on Othman Abdeljalil, the education minister of the Libyan GNA, on July 3, 2017. The minister, who was monitoring final exams being given in Sabha city, was unharmed in the attack. 1345
- The UN Support Mission in Libya (UNSMIL) reported that a 7-year-old boy was killed and an 11-year-old girl injured on November 10, 2017, when they were caught in crossfire as they were leaving school in Salmani, Benghazi. 1346

Military use of schools and universities

Government armed forces and non-state armed groups reportedly used schools and at least one university as bases; as centers for detention, interrogation, and torture; and for other purposes between 2014 and 2016. However, there was limited information on the extent of these practices, and it was not clear whether military use occurred more or less frequently than during the 2009-2013 reporting period, during which GCPEA found more than 200 cases of military use.

Sporadic cases of military use of educational institutions were documented throughout the reporting period, including the following:

- OHCHR reported that the 21st Unit of the Army Special Forces (al-Sae'qa) of the LNA detained a man at an unknown location in October 2014 for suspicion of being part of Ansar al-Sharia. They took him to a school and tortured him for a day. The man told OHCHR that he was beaten and tortured for nine hours at the school.¹³⁴⁷
- In another incident reported by OHCHR, also during October 2014, four men surrendered themselves to Operation Dignity forces, a coalition of armed groups that mounted an offensive against the Benghazi Revolutionaries Shura Council and 'IS' in a military operation known as Operation Dignity. Two of the men were temporarily detained at a school that was being used as a military base. 1348
- OHCHR reported that the Army Special Forces (al-Sai'qa) used Hassan Ben Haitham School in Benghazi as a detention and torture center at least once between 2013 and 2015 for an unknown period of time. 1349
- Separate UN documents showed that armed groups were using schools to launch attacks in the Warshafana area and the Nafusa Mountains between March 2014 and January 2015. 1350
- In 2015, the UN documented one case of military use of a school as a detention facility by the Derna Mujahideen Shura Council, an armed group controlling Derna. The report did not specify the time or duration of this use.
- During February 2015, international media reported that members of 'IS' took over Sirte University, leading the university to suspend classes and postpone exams. Human Rights Watch documented information showing that 'IS' restrictions on education had also contributed to the suspension of classes at the university. These restrictions included segregating the 16,000 students by gender, as well as closing the law, language, literature, and art faculties, all of which the group claimed contradicted Islamic teachings. Another media report indicated that the group used a female dormitory at Sabha University to store artillery and mortars.
- OHCHR reported that it was investigating an unidentified armed group's use of a primary school in Benghazi as
 a base and detention facility. Satellite imagery from August 2015 showed several cargo vehicles of the type used
 for military purposes on the school grounds.¹³⁵⁵
- A local news source reported that on June 7, 2016, a large bomb exploded at the entrance to the Al Nahda School in the Bab Tobruq area of Derna, which had been taken over for use as a military base by the Derna Mujahideen Shura Council. The explosion did not result in any casualties.¹³⁵⁶
- On September 8, 2016, local media reported that, according to a military source in Sirte, 'IS' forces had transferred prisoners from a social security building to the 17 February High School for Engineering Science in the Aljezza Albahria area of Giza. 1357
- On July 9, 2017, Libyan armed forces found 10 unidentified decomposed bodies in the National School in the Sabri area of Benghazi and 15 unidentified bodies in the Fatima al-Zahra engineering science school for girls, after having retaken the area from armed groups that reportedly used the schools to bury opposing fighters. A local news source later reported that the Libyan Red Crescent was able to take DNA samples from seven of the bodies taken from the National School. With the cooperation of local municipal authorities and the prosecutor's office, they were able to bury the bodies on August 22, 2017. Description

Attacks on higher education

Abductions, explosions, and indiscriminate air strikes reportedly affected higher education. Such cases were documented more commonly in the current reporting period than in *Education under Attack 2014*, but limitations on information gathering inhibited the identification of patterns. Many attacks on higher education involved the targeting of individual academics, possibly representing a general crackdown on opposition and freedom of expression. However, university facilities also were damaged in conflict-related violence.

Media sources reported one attack on higher education in 2013. Khalaf Hassan Al-Sa'idi, an Iraqi professor working at the University of Derna Higher Institute of Work Studies, was abducted on November 23, 2013. The professor was later killed on an unknown date. 1360

There were at least six attacks on higher education in 2014, according to OCHA and media reports. These included one air strike that hit a university and five individually targeted attacks on university students and personnel:

- OCHA reported that in June 2014, a Libyan warplane targeted a base belonging to an unidentified extremist militia group in Benghazi but instead fired three rockets that hit the engineering faculty of a university, causing significant damage.¹³⁶¹
- On March 18, 2014, unidentified gunmen shot Christian Iraqi Professor Adison Karkha on his way to work at the University of Sirte, according to Scholars at Risk and international media. 1362
- On April 27, 2014, unidentified assailants attempted to kidnap a university student in Benghazi city, according to media sources. 1363
- According to media reports, an explosive device was detonated in an auditorium at Omar Mukhtar University in Derna on May 8, 2014. It was not clear who was responsible for the attack. There were no casualties in the blast.¹³⁶⁴
- Media sources also reported two attacks on University of Tripoli professors in November 2014.¹³⁶⁵ In the first, attackers who were suspected to be members of the Libya Dawn militia stormed the house of Professor Fadil Ahmed Azzabi, injuring him, reportedly for refusing to condemn Operation Dignity on television.¹³⁶⁶ In the second, another group of unidentified attackers abducted the dean of the economics department at Tripoli University, whose whereabouts remained unknown as of May 2017.¹³⁶⁷

According to media sources, there were at least five attacks on higher education in 2015, including the following:

- On January 4, 2015, unknown assailants reportedly abducted an Iraqi professor and his three sons in Sirte. There was no report of them being released. 1368
- On March 29, 2015, an unknown group allegedly detonated an explosive device near the Higher Careers Institute in Derna, injuring two education personnel and one student. 1369
- On April 16, 2015, government security forces reportedly discovered and safely defused an explosive device that unidentified attackers had planted at the gate of the High Institute of Economic Science in Sirte. 1370
- On July 29, 2015, media sources reported that the Tripoli Province of 'IS' abducted four Indian nationals working for Sirte University at a checkpoint in Sirte. Two of the hostages were released two days later, while the other two were held until September 2016.¹³⁷¹
- Unidentified assailants reportedly opened fire on Salem Rahil, a local imam and a staff member of the Islamic Studies Department at the University of Benghazi, as he was leaving his home in his car on November 2, 2015. He was not injured.¹³⁷²

Media sources documented two reported attacks on universities in 2016:

- On January 9, 2016, a vehicle filled with explosives was reportedly discovered outside Al-Marqab University in Al-Khums, Murqub district. The explosives were defused. It was not clear who was responsible for the foiled attack. 1373
- The Barqa Province of 'IS' claimed responsibility for firing rockets at the Medical Technical School in Derna city, Derna district, on January 23, 2016. The group fired rockets at another school that day. 1374

In 2017, there were at least three reported attacks on higher education:

- Amnesty International reported that Dr. Salem Mohamed Beitelmal, engineering professor at the Department of Maritime Engineering at the University of Tripoli, was abducted by local militias on the outskirts of Tripoli on April 20, 2017. He was released on June 6, 2017. 1375
- On December 10, 2017, a student at the Faculty of Petroleum Engineering at al-Zawiya University in Zawiya city was injured when he was shot in the leg while on the university campus. UNSMIL reported that the alleged perpetrator was a relative of the commander of an armed group based in al-Zawiya. 1376
- Four armed men wearing military uniforms raided al-Arab Medical University in Benghazi on December 23, 2017 and fired shots into the air. 1377

- ¹³⁰⁴ "A Quick Guide to Libya's Main Players," European Council on Foreign Relations.
- 1305 Human Rights Watch, World Report 2017, Libya chapter.
- 1306 UN Security Council, "Report of the Secretary-General on the United Nations Support Mission in Libya," S/2016/452, May 16, 2016, para. 13. "Libyan Factions Agree to Cease-fire Deal," VoA, July 25, 2017.
- ¹³⁰⁷ UN Security Council, "Report of the Secretary-General," S/2017/726, para. 2.
- ¹³⁰⁸ Aiden Lewis, "Islamic State shifts to Libya's desert valleys after Sirte defeat," *Reuters*, February 10, 2017.
- 1899 Human Rights Watch, World Report 2017, Libya chapter. "We Feel We Are Cursed": Life under ISIS in Sirte (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2016), May 18, 2016, p. 34.
- ¹³¹⁰ OCHA, *Humanitarian Needs Overview: Libya 2017* (Tripoli, Libya: OCHA, November 2016), p. 21.
- ³¹¹ OHCHR, *Investigation on Libya*, A/HRC/31/CRP.3, para. 281. Mustafa Fetouri, "In Libya, the education system suffers more than most," *National*, November 15, 2016. Mustafa Fetouri, "Public schools are latest victim of Libyan infighting," *Al-Monitor*, October 17, 2016.
- ¹³¹² Amnesty International, Vanished off the Face of the Earth: Abducted Civilians in Libya (London: Amnesty International, August 2015). OHCHR, Investigation on Libya, A/HRC/31/CRP3, para. 282.
- ¹³¹³ UN Security Council, "Report of the Secretary-General," S/2017/726, para. 2. UNICEF, Libya Quarterly, p. 1.
- ¹³¹⁴OHCHR, Investigation on Libya, A/HRC/31/CRP.3, para. 201.
- 1315 OCHA, Humanitarian Needs Overview 2017: Libya, p. 21.
- ¹³¹⁶ US State Department et al., "Country Reports 2014: Libya," p. 30.
- 1317 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, http://www.protectingeducation.org/education-under-attack-2018-references.
- ¹³¹⁸ UN General Assembly and Security Council, "Report of the Secretary-General," A/68/878-S/2014/339, para. 94.
- "Bomb blasts rock Libyan city of Benghazi," Al Jazeera, May 11, 2013, as cited in GCPEA, Education under Attack 2014, p. 157.
- ¹³²⁰ ""Derna protest at presence of militias follows Shura Council member's murder," *Libya Herald*, November 23, 2013;" ""SOCAFRICA: Libya Incident Tracker, 20-25 Nov 2013," SOCAFRICA, November 20, 2013," as cited in START, GTD, 201311220007.
- 1321 UN General Assembly and Security Council, "Report of the Secretary-General," A/69/926-S/2015/409, para. 120. OHCHR, Investigation on Libya, A/HRC/31/CRP3, para. 281.
- 1322 "Libyan blast injures 12 children at Benghazi school," BBC News, February 5, 2014. "Six children injured in an explosion in a school in Libya", Akhbar Alaalam, February 5th, 2016.
- ¹⁹³³ ""State PAO: Tripoli Media Summary 9 April 2014," US Embassy Public Affairs Office, April 9, 2014," as cited in START, GTD 201404080036. ""SOCAFRICA: Libya Incident Tracker, 06-12 Apr 2014," SOCAFRICA, April 6, 2014," as cited in START, GTD, 201404080036.
- 1324 ""SOCAFRICA: Libya Incident Tracker, 25-31 May 2014," SOCAFRICA, May 25, 2014," as cited in START, GTD, 201405310001.
- 395 ""SOCAFRICA: Libya Incident Tracker, 18-24 October 2014," SOCAFRICA, October 18, 2014;" ""SOCAFRICA: Libya Incident Tracker, 25-31 October 2014," SOCAFRICA, October 25, 2014," as cited in START, GTD 201410260014.
- 336 UN General Assembly and Security Council, "Report of the Secretary-General," A/70/836-5/2016/360, para. 89. OHCHR, Investigation on Libya, A/HRC/31/CRP.3, para. 281.
- 1327 Save the Children, Egypt-Libya-Tunisia Assessment Report, June 18, 2015, pp. 35-37.
- 1328 "Libya: Civilians Under Siege in Benghazi," Human Rights Watch news release, November 2, 2016.
- 1329 ""Libya: Grenade Thrown at School in Tripoli Fails To Explode; No Casualties Reported," Libya Herald, January 28, 2015," as cited in START, GTD 201501280012.
- "Tunisian terrorism blows himself up after being surrounded in Derna", Libya Channel, August 5, 2015.
- ¹³³¹ "4 Children killed, 2 wounded after mine explosion in Libyan school," Alianza News, September 10, 2015. ""Libya security digest Arab Media September 11, 2015," Libya Digest, September 11, 2015," as cited in START, GTD 201509090022.
- $^{\mbox{\tiny 1332}}$ UNICEF, Libya: Humanitarian Situation Report, July 2016, p. 2.
- *3333 "Explosion of an IED in Alnahdah school in Darnah", Bwabat Al-Wasat, January 7th, 2016.
- ""Libya Daily Digest January 25, 2016," Libya Digest, January 25, 2016," as cited in START, GTD 201601210009. ""SOCAFRICA: Native Prospector North Africa VEO Tracker, 21-27 January 2016," SOCAFRICA, January 21, 2016," as cited in START, GTD 201601210009. ""Terrorism: Transcript of ISIL's Al-Bayan Radio Broadcast for 25 January," Twitter, January 25, 2016," as cited in START, GTD 201601210009.
- **** "Blast in Libya's Benghazi kills three children-hospital official," **Reuters**, November 21, 2016. "Benghazi children blown apart by car bomb near school," **Libya Herald**, November 21, 2016.
- 1336 "Attacker blows himself up, injuring three security guards", Alwasat, July 10, 2017. "Suicide bombing inside a school", Ewan Libya, July 10, 2017.
- ¹³³⁷ Mustafa Fetouri, "In Libya children vanish without trace," *Libyan Express*, January 26, 2017.
- 1338 OHCHR, Investigation on Libya, A/HRC/31/CRP.3, para. 282.
- ""Libyans vote to elect panel to draft new statute," Oman Tribune, February 21, 2014," as cited in START, GTD 201402200015. "Low-key vote for Libya's constitution panel," Al Jazeera, February 20, 2014. "Africa Command OSINT Daily 20 February 2014," OSC Summary, February 21, 2014," as cited in START, GTD 201402200015.
- 1340 OHCHR, Investigation on Libya, A/HRC/31/CRP.3, para. 79.
- "British hostage David Bolam freed in Libya," BBC News, October 5, 2014. Josie Ensor and Nicola Harley, "British hostage David Bolam freed by militants in Libya," Telegraph, October 4, 2014. AFP, "British captive in Libya released." Ma'an News Agency. October 5, 2014.
- 1342 Fetouri, "In Libya," January 26, 2017.
- ¹³⁶³ UN General Assembly, "Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights on the Situation of Human Rights in Libya, Including on the Effectiveness of Technical Assistance and Capacity Building Measures Received by the Government of Libya," A/HRC/34/42, January 13, 2017, para. 26.
- ¹³⁴⁴ "Zliten: The kidnapping of a 13 Year-Old Student", *Ein Libya*, January 29, 2017.
- ¹³⁴⁵ "Gunmen open fire on Libyan Education Minister's convoy," *Libyan Express*, July 3, 2017.
- ¹³⁴⁶ UNSMIL, "Human Rights Report on Civilian Causalities-November 2017," December 1, 2017.
- ¹³⁴⁷ OHCHR, Investigation on Libya, A/HRC/31/CRP.3, para. 166.
- ¹³⁴⁸ OHCHR, *Investigation on Libya*, A/HRC/31/CRP.3, paras. 35, 76.
- ¹³⁴⁹ OHCHR, *Investigation on Libya*, A/HRC/31/CRP.3, para. 163.
- ¹³⁵⁰ UN General Assembly and Security Council, "Report of the Secretary-General," A/69/926-S/2015/409, para. 120. HRC, "Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights on the Situation of Human Rights in Libya and on Related Technical Support and Capacity-building Needs," A/HRC/28/51, January 12, 2015, para. 28.
- ¹³⁵¹ UN General Assembly and Security Council, "Report of the Secretary-General," A/70/836-S/2016/360, para. 89.
- 💖 "Islamic State jihadis occupy university in Libya's Sirte: professor," Japan Times, February 20, 2015. "ISIS militants seize university in Libya's Sirte," Al Arabiya, February 19, 2015.

- 1353 Human Rights Watch, We Feel We Are Cursed, p. 25.
- 1354 Abdel Moneim Alaghima and Reda Fhelboom, "Forgotten War, Forgotten Country, Forgotten Universities," Al-Fanar Media, November 7, 2015.
- 1355 OHCHR, Investigation on Libya, A/HRC/31/CRP.3, para. 201.
- ¹³⁵⁶ "Explosion inside al Nahda School in Derna", *Alwasat*, January 7, 2016.
- ¹³⁵⁷ "Prisoners moved to Giza school in Sirte", *Alwasat*, September 8, 2016.
- 1358 "Three mass graves found in Sabri area of Benghazi", Alwasat, July 9, 2017. "Unidentified bodies retrieved from National School in Sabri", Libyan News Agency, August 22, 2017.
- 1399 "#Libya: Libyan forces have found 10 unidentified bodies decomposed at the National School", Libya Alkhabar, July 9, 2017. "Unidentified bodies retrieved from National School."
- ¹³⁶⁰ AFP, "Libyan soldiers wounded in Benghazi attack," News 24, November 29, 2013. ""Derna protestors call for strike," Libya Herald, November 24, 2013," as cited in START, GTD 201311230004. "Seraj Essul, "Iraqi lecturer kidnapped in Derna," Libya Herald, November 23, 2013," as cited in START, GTD 201311230004.
- 1361 OCHA, Shattered Lives: Civilians Suffer from the Use of Explosive Weapons in Libya, September 2015, p. 26.
- 1862 Scholars at Risk Network, Academic Freedom Monitor, University of Sirt Medical School, March 18, 2014. "Report: Christian Iraqi professor killed in Libyan central city," Fox News, March 18, 2014.
- 1363 ""Selection List: Libyan Press 28 April 2014," OSC Summary, April 27, 2014," as cited in START, GTD 201404270004.
- ¹⁹⁶⁴ ""Two bomb attacks target mosque, university in Libya's eastern town of Darnah," *BBC Monitoring Middle East-Political Supplied by BBC Worldwide Monitoring*, May 9, 2014," as cited in START, GTD 201405080106.
- ¹⁹⁶⁵ ""Libya Daily Digest December 1, 2014," *Libya Digest*, December 1, 2014," as cited in START, GTD 201411300039. ""Unknown gunmen kidnap dean of economics faculty on Tripoli campus," *Al-Wasat Online*, November 13, 2014;" ""SOCAFRICA: Libya & Tunisia Incident Tracker, 08-14 November 2014," SOCAFRICA, November 8, 2014," as cited in START, GTD 201411130022.
- ¹³⁶⁶ "Tripoli university professor beaten up "for refusing to go on TV," *Libya Herald*, November 30, 2014.
- ¹⁵⁶ ""Unknown gunmen kidnap dean of economics faculty on Tripoli campus," *Al-Wasat Online*, November 13, 2014: ""SOCAFRICA: Libya & Tunisia Incident Tracker, 08-14 November 2014," SOCAFRICA, November 8, 2014; "as cited in START, GTD 201411130022.
- ¹³⁶⁸ "Iraqi professor kidnapped in Sirte," *Marsad Libya*, January 4, 2015.
- 1599 ""Two injured in Libyan town bomb blast," Libya Herald, March 29, 2015;" ""Libya Security digest March 30, 2015," Libya Digest, March 30, 2015," as cited in START, GTD, 201503290001.
- 1370 ""Libya Daily Digest April 17, 2015," Libya Digest, April 17, 2015," as cited in START, GTD 201504160026.
- "Two Indians abducted by militant group in Libya released," Saudi Press Agency, September 15, 2016. "Two Telugu rescued from ISIS captors after one year," Siasat Daily, September 15, 2016. "Libya: Indian university teachers 'kidnapped," BBC News, July 31, 2015. "Family of professor abducted by ISIS in Libya relieved on news of his release," Indian Express, September 15, 2016.
- 1372 ""Libya security digest Arab Media November 4, 2015," Libya Digest, November 4, 2015," as cited in START, GTD 201511020049.
- 1373 ""Libyan Security Forces Defuse Booby-Trapped Vehicle at Khums University," Al-Wasat Online, January 9, 2016," as cited in START, GTD 201601090033.
- ¹³⁷⁴ ""SOCAFRICA: Native Prospector North Africa VEO Tracker, 21-27 January 2016," SOCAFRICA, January 21, 2016;" "Terrorism: Transcript of ISIL's Al-Bayan Radio Broadcast for 25 January," Twitter, January 25, 2016," as cited in START, GTD 201601230003,
- 1375 "Urgent Action Victory! Professor released after 47 days of abduction," Amnesty International news release, July 27, 2017.
- 1376 UNSMIL, "Human Rights Report on Civilian Casualties-December 2017," January 1, 2018.
- ¹³⁷⁷ UNSMIL, "Human Rights Report-December 2017."